
 

 

 
  

No. 460/2018 
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Our Ref:  E4/18 

 

"Heatwaves: Adapting to Climate Change" – House Of Commons Environmental Audit 

Select Committee Report published - Includes Maximum Temperature at Work 

Recommendation: 

 

To:  All Branches 

 

Dear Colleagues, 

 

The House of Commons Environmental Audit Select Committee has issued a report entitled 

“Heatwaves: Adapting to Climate Change" on the practicalities of adapting to a higher 

frequency of heatwaves due to climate change.  
 

There is a section that notes the position of the TUC, CWU and other Unions of the need for a 

statutory maximum working temperature in relation to hot workplaces and it recommends that 

“Public Health England should also issue formal guidance to employers to relax dress codes 

and allow flexible working when heatwave alerts are issued.” The report goes on to 

recommend that “The Government should consult on introducing maximum workplace 

temperatures, especially for work that involves significant physical effort.” 
 

This Report and Recommendations will now go to the Government to consider and formally 

respond to (accepting or rejecting recommendations). 

 

The Report is helpful to Trade Unions. A copy of the report is attached and the maximum 

workplace temperature recommendation is on Page 42. 

  
 High temperatures like those recently experienced during this current summer 2018, can 

cause heat exhaustion and dehydration and for outdoor workers sun burn, dehydration, sun 

stroke and heat exhaustion. 

 

The Workplace (Health, Safety and Welfare) Regulations 1992 say that the employers must 

maintain a reasonable temperature where you work, but it does not specify a maximum 

temperature. However, the employer is expected to prevent the workplace being 

uncomfortably hot. There should also be enough thermometers around the workplace so that 

workers can check the temperature. 

 

The employer should make sure that workers are not uncomfortably hot by installing suitable 

equipment, using ventilation or air conditioning, and by relaxing dress codes etc. There must 

also be access to drinking water. 

 

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/1992/3004/contents/made


 

If the workplace is uncomfortably hot, a complaint can be made to the HSE or local authority 

health and safety enforcement inspectors. 

 

The TUC, CWU and many of the UK’s Trade Unions have been campaigning for a legal 

maximum workplace temperature for many years and in 2011, the Bakers Food and 

Allied Workers Union along with the CWU and other Unions launched the “Cool It” 

campaign and the TUC Congress carried a Motion supporting a legal maximum workplace 

temperature with CWU support. 

 

The “Heatwaves: Adapting to Climate Change" Report concludes that heat-related deaths 

are set to treble by 2050 unless Government acts on the  dangers and predicts that higher 

temperatures which caused over 2000 deaths in 2003 will be the summer norm by the 2040s, 

making adaptation to heatwaves a matter of life and death. 

 

The Environmental Audit Committee Report found that failing to address the danger of 

heatwaves will threaten the wellbeing of an increasing number of vulnerable people and that 

they threaten health, wellbeing and productivity.  

 

The Met Office has projected that UK summer temperatures could regularly reach 38.5°C by 

the 2040s. The Government must stop playing pass the parcel with local councils and the NHS 

and develop a strategy to protect the ageing population from this increasing risk. 

 

Heatwaves cause premature deaths from cardiac, kidney and respiratory disease. There will be 

7,000 heat-related deaths every year in the UK by 2050 if the Government does not take 

action. 

 

The Government needs to do more to warn the public of the health risks of heatwaves, 

particularly when they fall outside of the summer period, and should appoint a minister to lead 

work across Government.  

 

The Government’s new adaptation plan promises no effective action to prevent overheating in 

buildings. It must change building regulations and planning policies to ensure homes and 

transport networks are able to deal with extreme heat, and that local authorities and cities 

have green spaces and heat-resilient infrastructure. 

 

The Select Committee has called on the Government to: 

1. Ensure NHS England issues guidance on planning for summer pressures, to ensure that 

adequate steps are taken to prepare the NHS for more frequent heatwaves. NHS 

organisations should submit annual heatwave plans to ensure they are prepared for the 

sudden onset of a heatwave; 

2. Inspect resilience to heatwaves in hospitals and care homes through the Care Quality 

Commission and NHS England; 

3. Protect peoples’ health by changing building regulations to prevent overheating; 

4. Review the capacity of local authorities to deliver climate change resilience, require them 

to report on their adaptation to climate change and introduce an urban green 

infrastructure target for cities; 

5. Introduce stricter water efficiency standards as part of the building regulations; 

6. Coordinate a study of vulnerability to heat-health risks on transport and how this 

contributes to economic loss during heatwaves; 

7. Make businesses aware of the threat of heatwaves and the economic consequences. Public 

Health England should also issue formal guidance to employers to relax dress codes and 

allow flexible working during heatwaves, and the Government should consult on 

introducing maximum workplace temperatures, especially for work that involves significant 

physical effort; 

8. Issue guidance for head teachers about safe temperatures in schools and relaxing school 

uniform policy during hot weather; 



 

9. Launch a public information campaign on the growing frequency and intensity of 

heatwaves and run a year-round heatwave alert system to warn vulnerable people about 

the health risks; and 

10. Provide a Ministerial lead in the Department of Health and Social Care with responsibility 

for climate change related health risks. 

 

The background on the Report recommendations are as follows:- 

 

NHS guidance on summer pressures 

Heatwaves place strain on the NHS and social care system. During the 2013 heatwave, double 

the amount of consultations for heat-illness took place compared to a non-heatwave year. 

Hospitals can overheat to 30 degrees Celsius when the temperature outside is just 22 degrees 

Celsius. However, the NHS only asks hospitals and other healthcare organisations to report on 

their preparation for winter pressures. 
 

NHS England’s Emergency Preparedness, Resilience and Response assurance does not account 

for the risk of overheating hospitals, and the Care Quality Commission do not inspect for it 

either. The ability of nursing homes to cope with the serious health impact of heatwaves on 

older people is not assessed. This is worrying given that in the 2003 heatwave, excess deaths 

in nursing homes in some parts of the UK rose by 42%. 

 

Ensuring safe and heatwave resilient homes 

Certain types of homes (single aspect flats, houses built in the 1960s and 1970s) and densely 

populated urban areas are at significant risk of overheating. Even at current temperatures, 

20% of UK homes overheat. This presents a risk to those who are vulnerable to high 

temperatures such as older people, those with underlying cardiovascular or respiratory 

conditions, those with disabilities and children. There is no building regulation to prevent 

overheating in buildings, and tests to identify overheating are weak and ineffective. 

 

However, the Committee heard uncertainty from Government Ministers about whether the 

building regulations should be used to protect human health. The Chartered Institution of 

Building Services Engineers believes building regulations should be changed to protect health, 

and have developed a series of tests to prevent buildings overheating at design stage. 

 

The Committee heard that public money is used to support the construction of modular homes. 

According to a study on Modular Construction in UK Housing by Pinsent Masons, there are 

currently around 15,000 modular homes built in the UK each year by China National Building 

Material Company. Modular homes are not resilient to heatwaves, and the Committee is calling 

for the Government to end public funding for them. 

 

Local authorities and cities 

Local authorities should be driving adaptation for heatwaves, across a range of areas such 

public health, local spatial plans, and urban development. However, the Committee only 

received evidence from one local authority and the Local Government Association confirmed 

that they "do not have a bespoke work programme on climate change adaption." Funding for 

programmes to support local authority climate change adaptation was withdrawn in 2015/16, 

leading to the closure of numerous regional climate change partnerships. 

 

Cities can be up to 10°C hotter than surrounding countryside due to the urban heat island 

effect; hard surfaces in urban areas absorbing heat during the day and emitting heat at night. 

Overheating at night prevents physiological recovery from heat. In the 2003 heatwave, excess 

deaths in London increased by 42%. However, measures to reduce the urban heat island effect 

are not included in local plans and the Government’s planning framework does not make 

mention of it. The Government should introduce an urban green infrastructure target as part of 

the metrics for the 25 Year Environment Plan and in the National Planning Policy Framework to 

ensure towns and cities are adapted to more frequent heatwaves in the future. 



 

 

Transport, water supply and productivity 

Heatwaves can cause railway tracks to buckle and roads to melt. Only 50% of the UK’s 

motorways and major roads are surfaced with material that is the most resilient to the kind of 

summer temperatures the UK is beginning to experience regularly. During the June 2018 

heatwave, railway tracks buckled causing significant delays either because trains could not 

operate or because they had to be run at a slow speed to avoid damage. This means that 

passengers sometimes have to endure rail journeys in uncomfortably hot carriages. 

 

There are also concerns that the health risks and service disruption of travelling at peak times 

during a heatwave results in economic losses as staff may not be able to get to work. There is 

no regulation on maximum workplace temperature, resulting in difficult working conditions 

particularly for those engaged in heavy manual labour or outdoor work. The Committee is 

calling on the Government to make businesses aware of the developing threat of heatwaves 

and the economic consequences and for Public Health England to issue formal guidance to 

employers to relax dress codes and allow flexible working when heatwave alerts are issued. 

 

Additionally the Committee recommends that the Government should consult on introducing 

maximum workplace temperatures, especially for work that involves significant physical effort, 

and that the Department for Education should issue guidance for head teachers about safe 

temperatures in schools and relaxing school uniform policy during hot weather. 

 

The UK’s water supply is expected to reduce by 4–7% and this will be exacerbated by the 

increasing demand for water during heatwaves, particularly in cities. The Committee is calling 

for the Government to raise its ambitions for water efficiency by adopting 110 litres per person 

per day as the mandatory standard in Part G of the building regulations for all new buildings. 

 

Ministerial lead on responsibility for climate change health risks 

Adapting to heatwaves is complex. The impact on health can be affected by overheating on 

public transport, in cities and in buildings, with policies spanning several Government 

departments and local Government. Although the Department for Environment, Food and Rural 

Affairs have overall adaptation responsibility, the Department of Health and Social Care holds 

responsibility for heatwaves and heat-health. Therefore, we were concerned to hear that 

despite these significant health hazards, the Minister for Public Health, Steve Brine MP, did not 

consider it his department's responsibility to take active steps to address the heat-health 

issues of overheating buildings and planning policy. 

 

The Committee is calling on the Department of Health and Social Care to provide a Ministerial 

lead on responsibility for climate change related health risks. The Minister should work closely 

with DEFRA, and across Government, to ensure there is a holistic and coordinated approach to 

adapting to the health risks of climate change, building on the advice of the Committee on 

Climate Change. 

 

Public information campaign on risk of heatwaves and the growing frequency and 

intensity of heatwaves 

In August 2003 temperatures reached 38.5°C in England and there were 2,193 heat-related 

deaths across the UK in 10 days. The Met Office predicts that similar heatwaves will occur 

every other year by the 2040s. Prolonged periods of high temperatures cause cardiac and 

respiratory disease leading to excess deaths, particularly in older people. The average number 

of heat-related deaths in the UK is expected to more than treble to 7,000 per year by the 

2050s. 

 

Although extreme heat events have become more common in Europe since the 1950s, there is 

public misconception that heatwaves have become less frequent. The Government does not 

provide clear information for the public on the developing threat of heatwaves. 

 



 

The Government’s heatwave alert system only runs from June to September, so vulnerable 

people are not warned about unseasonal heatwaves. Moreover, the Committee heard that 

alerts are only put out if a threshold of approximately 30°C is reached, even though the 

Medical Director at Public Health England acknowledged that heat-related deaths begin when 

temperatures rise above 25°C. 

 

Membership of the House of Commons Environmental Audit Select Committee: 

Mary Creagh MP (Labour) (Chair), Colin Clark MP (Conservative), Therese Coffey MP 

(Conservative), Geraint Davies MP (Labour), Philip Dunne MP (Conservative), Zac Goldsmith 

MP (Conservative),  Robert Goodwill MP (Conservative), James Gray MP (Conservative), 

Caroline Lucas MP (Green), Kerry McCarthy MP (Labour), Anna McMorrin MP (Labour), John 

McNally MP (Scottish National Party), Dr. Mathew Offord MP (Conservative),  Dr. Dan Poulter 

MP (Conservative), Joan Ryan MP (Labour), Alex Sobel MP (Labour). 

 

A copy of the Report is attached. 

 
Yours sincerely 

  

Dave Joyce 

National Health, Safety & Environment Officer 


